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2008 CTA Spring Meeting 

March 7, 2008 – Business Meeting, Camp Mabry, Austin: Building 8 
CTA Social – Camp Mabry Picnic Grounds 

 
Spring Meeting Agenda 
 

Registration 8:30 AM 
Call to Order 9:00 AM 
 
Announcements 
 
Approval of Minutes from the Fall 2007 Meeting  
 (as published in this CTA Newsletter) 
 
Officers’ Reports 
 President 
 Immediate Past-President 
 Secretary Treasurer 
 Newsletter Editor 
Standing Committee Reports 
 Auditing 
 CTA Communications 
 Contractors List 
 Curation 
 Governmental Affairs 
 Multicultural Relations 
 Nominating  
 Public Education 
Special Committee Reports 
 Academic Archeology and CRM  
 Archeological Survey Standards 
 History 
 Membership 
 Publications Webpage 
 
Old Business 
 Draft CTA Curation Prep Guidelines  
 
New Business 
 New Bylaw Change 
 Treatment of Metal Artifacts for Curation 
 Proposed 2008 Budget 
 Deactivation of EIN by IRS 
 
Meeting Adjourns at 11:00 PM 
 
Lunch 11:00 AM – 1:00 PM 
 
Afternoon Paper Session 1:00 – 5:00 PM 
 
CTA Social 5:30 PM 
Camp Mabry Picnic Grounds 
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PRESIDENTS’  FORUM 
 
Charles D. Frederick 
 
As Clell Bond once remarked, the CTA is a crisis 
driven organization, and lately there have been few 
crises thereby providing me with a nice break in the 
action. Since the last CTA meeting I have attended 
two Antiquities Advisory board meetings, and there 
have been very few substantive issues that have come 
to my attention.  
 
One of the principal purposes of the CTA is the 
promotion and coordination of communication and 
cooperation within the archaeological community 
and my attempts over the last few years of organizing 
thematic sessions for our Spring meeting has been 
geared towards this goal. When this works, it has 
been quite successful, but identifying topics that will 
elucidate participation of the membership has been 
the main problem I have encountered. There are lots 
of things we could discuss but ultimately, the success 
of this depends upon your participation. I can say that 
I am probably just as busy as most of you, but taking 
time away from your work to participate in the dialog 
is ultimately well worth your time. I’ll be interested 
to see how well this year’s symposium, a twenty year  
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Everyone who comes to the meeting needs to bring a photo ID and tell the guards they are going to the 
CTA meeting in Building 8 or the Picnic Grounds for the CTA social. Please do not park in the small 
parking lot at the west entrance of Building 8—it is reserved for officers. Anyone who is NOT a current 
member and plans to attend the meeting OR the social needs to e-mail Marie Archambeault 
(marie.archambeault@utsa.edu) to register. Lunch can be purchased on-site at Marlene's Kitchen in 
Building 8. There are also numerous restaurants and fast food joints nearby. 
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CALL FOR PAPERS 

 
The Council of Texas Archeologists seeks paper presentations for its Annual Spring 
meeting, to be held at Camp Mabry in Austin, Texas on March 7th. Two types of 
presentations are sought: Symposium papers and updates on recent projects.  
Preference will be given to papers on the symposium theme. These presentations will 
be made on Friday afternoon, following the business meeting.  
 
SYMPOSIUM 
Burned Rock Midden Research: The last 20 years 
 
Twenty years ago the Council of Texas Archeologists sponsored a symposium on 
burned rock middens. That symposium served as a venue to examine work to date on 
these common monuments to prehistoric central Texas life ways, and resulted in a 
publication. Since then, a lot has happened and this seems like a good time to reflect 
upon work that has been performed in the last two decades that has provided new 
perspectives on the nature, origin, function, age, and significance of burned rock 
middens. We seek papers highlighting studies that have provided new information 
and/or studies that have changed our impressions of burned rock middens and their 
meaning through the application of novel field methods, analytical methods, or simply 
solid basic research. Symposium presentations are expected to be around 20 to 30 
minutes in length, but variable length presentations may be accommodated.  
 
RECENT PROJECTS 
For this venue we seek papers on projects that have been recently completed or that 
are still ongoing which may be of interest to the CTA membership. Presentation for 
this venue of 20 minutes.  
 
If you would like to make a presentation at the meeting please send an abstract by e-
mail to Charles Frederick (c.frederick@hughes.net) by February 25th, 2008. 
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retrospective on burned rock middens, works out. But 
I hope that we can continue to use this forum for 
dialog on issues of interest to our membership.  
 
Another area we can stand to improve is in the 
involvement of students in CTA affairs. I think the 
CTA socials held in conjunction with the TAS 
meetings have been a great success, and should be 
continued. But I also believe that making the CTA 
meeting more accessible to students by holding the 
Spring meeting at a major university [yes, (gasp!) 
sometimes outside of Austin] is one way that we 
could achieve this goal. Such meetings would require 
us to have informative and interesting afternoon 
sessions because, as we all know, the business 
meetings are not going to attract many participants 
(and may well have the opposite effect). If such 
meetings are closely coordinated with the local 
Anthropology department, this stands a chance of 
exposing many more students to the CTA in a 

positive way. The last time this came up there 
appeared to be sufficient support from the 
membership, but it was pointed out that to implement 
this will require an amendment of the bylaws, so I 
intend to see if there is support for such an 
amendment in order to further this goal.   
 
In closing, I must say that it is hard to believe that I 
have been in this post two years already. It has been 
an interesting and enlightening experience. I would 
like to thank those who have facilitated me in this 
job, particularly Marie Archambeault 
(Secretery/Treasurer), and Mindy Bonine (Newsletter 
Editor), both of whom have done an excellent job in 
assisting me in this position. But having driven 4,267 
miles on CTA business, and spent many days on 
correspondence, I am happy to pass the gavel to 
incoming president Nick Trierweiler. 
 

 
 
 
 
OFFICER’S  REPORTS 
 
SECRETARY TREASUERER 
Marie Archambeault 
 
Please take this time to renew your CTA membership 
before the Spring meeting on March 7, 2008 at Camp 
Mabry. To date, only 55 professional members, 2 
students, and 26 contractors have paid their 2008 
dues!!! Remember you can pay online via PayPal 
through the CTA website 
(www.counciloftexasarcheologists.org) or by sending 
a check made out to CTA c/o Marie Archambeault, 
Texas Military Forces, P.O. Box 5218 (JFTX-EV), 
Austin, TX  78763.   
 
Also, please take a moment to join the CTA_org 
Yahoo! Group. Please contact Mindy Bonine at 
mbonine@swca.com for more information on how to 
join. All CTA notices from the Secretary/Treasurer 
and the Newsletter Editor will only be sent to the 
Yahoo! Group from now on!!! 
 
In this issue of the CTA newsletter, you will find a 
proposed 2008 budget, minutes from the Fall 2007 
meeting in San Antonio, and a membership 
renewal/change of address form. Please review and 
be ready to discuss and vote on the proposed 2008 
budget at the Spring meeting at Camp Mabry.  
 
 

 
Our accounts are doing well. As of February 1, 2008, 
the Money Market account is at $8,835.45; our 
Scholarship Fund contains $7,729.14; and our 
Checking account is currently at $12,583.08.   
 
Recently, it has come to our attention that CTA’s 
Employer Identification Number (EIN) was 
deactivated. We must have an EIN in order to have 
IRS non-profit status as a Section 501(c)(6). When I 
spoke with the IRS, they could not find our EIN 
number in their system and suggested that it was 
likely dropped a long time ago. Non-profits only file 
taxes if they take in more than $25,000 in a single tax 
year. As the CTA does not have that kind of income, 
we have not filed anything since receiving our tax-
exempt status in 1988. Apparently, after so many 
years of “inactivity”, they automatically drop our 
EIN. This could have happened at any time in the last 
15 years through no fault of anyone in the 
organization. The Secretary/Treasurers of the CTA 
have all abided by the requirements outlined in the 
letter that was sent to us by the IRS in 1988. Even 
today, the IRS website says nothing about us needing 
to contact them every few years if we don't file taxes 
each year. We will file annual reports from now on, 
no matter how much income we collect. I will 
proceed in the direction that the IRS has sent me. At 
this time, we know of one major way in which this 
IRS situation will negatively affect us and the 
accounts. PayPal will place “limits” on our account 
with them. While PayPal has not fully explained what 
limits will be placed on the account (despite multiple 
communications to and from PayPal), one can only 
assume that they will hold back some of our money 
until the situation is resolved. I will be happy to 
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answer any questions regarding the issue during the 
Spring CTA meeting. 
 
 
NEWSLETTER EDITOR 
Mindy Bonine 
 
There have been some questions from the 
membership about joining the CTA_org Yahoo! 
Group, and I would like to clarify some of the issues 
here. There are three ways to join the group, and up 
to this point I have encouraged everyone to use two 
of the three ways. The first method is to search for 
CTA_org in Yahoo! Groups, and request to join. I 
receive a message asking for approval, which I grant 
if I know the requester or if there is a mention of 
being a CTA member in the message. The requestor 
then receives notice that they have been approved. 
The second method is to e-mail me at 
mbonine@swca.com and ask to join. I then send an 
invitation to join the group, which side-steps the 
approval process and the recipient can join 
automatically. BOTH of these methods require a 
Yahoo! ID. This enables group members to access 
the webpage for CTA_org, look at the calendar, 
change their settings, review old messages, etc., as 
well as send and receive messages.  
 
The third way to join, which is not recommended as 
strongly, is for those that absolutely DO NOT want to 
create a Yahoo! ID. This method involves me adding 
the person to the group manually. In this case the 
member will receive an e-mail welcoming the 
member to the group, and provides e-mail addresses 
to post messages and to unsubscribe. If I add a person 
using this method, the member can only post 
messages via the e-mail address and receive copies of 
messages sent to the group. This member will not be 
able to change their settings (such as requesting a 
daily digest of messages), nor will they be able to 
access the webpage for the group. This method of 
joining can only be used to send and receive 
messages, nothing else.  
 
I hope this clarifies the methods of joining the 
CTA_org Yahoo! Group. I would like to encourage 
everyone to join the group, regardless of the method 
you choose. Remember, the group will now be 
available for job postings and will likely be expanded 
to include more features in the years to come. For 
more information, please e-mail me at 
mbonine@swca.com or ask me at the Spring 
Meeting.  
 
 

COMMITTEE REPORTS 
 
CURATION COMMITTEE 
Patricia Clabaugh (Chair), Carolyn Spock, Laura 
Nightengale, Karen Gardner, Melinda Iruegas, and 
Lou Fullen  
 
The Curation Committee met on January 31, 2008 to 
finalize the CTA Guidelines for Curation Preparation. 
The guidelines will be ready for review before the 
Spring meeting. We also discussed replacing and 
adding new member(s) to this committee. We will 
continue our discussions on digital preservation in 
archaeology. In this day and age, archaeological 
repositories are expected to have a strategy for 
preserving digital data. As professional 
archaeologists, we are compelled (not mandated) to 
work with those repositories that are responding to 
this level of preserving the archaeological record. 
The membership is encouraged to participate in these 
discussions by emailing anyone on the committee 
with their thoughts.  
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MINUTES 
 

CTA Fall Meeting Agenda 
San Antonio, Texas 

26 October 2007 
9:00 AM 

 
Announcements 
The first announcement was a reminder to attend the 
CTA/TAS “Careers in Archaeology” Social at 9 PM 
that evening. 
 
Approval of Minutes from the Spring 2007 
Meeting (as published in CTA newsletter) 
The first order of business was the approval of the 
Spring 2007 meeting minutes. The minutes were 
amended during the meeting to clarify Rachel Feit’s 
suggestion made during the discussion of 
Archaeological Survey Standards. Rachel’s 
suggestion was a comment on Historic Sites 
specifically. She stated that she thought it was 
important to explore the option of changing the 
survey standards to clarify historic survey standards 
and the level of research required for historic sites. 
After this clarification, the approval of the meeting 
minutes was entertained for a motion, the motion was 
seconded, and passed.  
 
Officers’ Reports 
 
President 
Charles Frederick, President, briefly reported on his 
interactions with Lewis “Indiana” Smith and the 
Surface Hunters of Texas. This group wants the THC 
to amend the historic properties regulations to allow 
surface collecting from state lands. Charles stated 
that he would post the entire series of letters on the 
website. Charles then discussed the winners of the 
Texas Archaeology Month Grant. The year’s 
recipients were Concho Valley Archeological Society 
and Rio Grande Delta Archeology Society.  
Congratulations to both groups! The Concho Valley 
Archeological Society held an archeology fair 
entitled, “Yesteryears Revisited,” and was kind 
enough to provide us with a few photos (see this 
newsletter; below). Charles suggested that we 
consider increasing the available fund for these 
Grants, but an amount has yet to be decided. 
 
President Elect 
Nick Trierweiler, President Elect, had no report at 
this time. 
 

Secretary/Treasurer 
Marie Archambeault, Secretary/Treasurer, reported 
an accounting of the membership and contractors’ list 
numbers for the year as well as the bank account 
totals. Our membership includes 164 professionals, 
11 students, and 52 contractors. The checking 
account contains $12,793.08; the Money Market 
contains $8,827.77; and $7,723.30 is in the 
Scholarship Endowment Fund account. She 
announced that we should have our Money Market 
and our Scholarship Fund moved into CDs by the 
Spring meeting. Marie also commented on the 
memberships need to keep their contact information 
up to date and to join the Yahoo! Groups CTA_org 
listserv. 
 
Newsletter Editor 
Mindy Bonine, Newsletter Editor, reiterated the need 
for the entire membership to join the Yahoo! Groups 
CTA_org listserv.  Announcements such as the date 
and time of next meeting, newsletters, and 
membership reminders will only be sent out to 
individuals who have joined the listserv. 
 
Standing Committee Reports 
 
Auditing 
The auditing committee had no report. 
 
CTA Communications 
Mindy Bonine was selected to replace Dan Julien as 
the Chair for this committee during the meeting.  
Thank you, Dan for your service. This committee 
will be responsible for selecting what documents will 
be posted on the website to share with the general 
public. Charles asked if there were other volunteers 
for the committee and Carolyn Spock and Jean 
Hughes volunteered.   
 
Contractors List 
Erin Watkins, Committee Chair, was not in 
attendance, but sent the message that everything is 
going well with the list. She also mentioned that the 
Contractors’ List will only be updated once a month 
now, so be sure to pay your fees on time. For email 
reminders, be sure to join the CTA listserv! 
 
Curation 
Pat Clabaugh, Committee Chair, will be posting a 
draft of the curation standards before the Spring 2008 
meeting. Basically, this includes scratching the last 
part. Digital preservation is the primary issue holding 
up the standards. Pat requested that input from 
anyone in the membership on how they handle their 
digital archives. If you have any information that 
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would be helpful, please contact a member of the 
curation committee. 
 
Governmental Affairs 
Rachel Feit, Committee Chair, discussed Louis 
Smith’s proposed surface bill in more detail. She also 
briefly discussed the transfer of historic properties to 
the THC from Texas Parks and Wildlife. The new 
NAGPRA regulations concerning unidentifiable 
human remains were also briefly mentioned at this 
time.   
 
Multicultural Relations 
Mary Jo Galindo, Committee Chair, was not present 
and had no report.   
 
Nominating 
Russell Brownlow, Committee Chair, was not present 
and had no report. 
 
Public Education 
David Brown, Committee Chair, announced they 
were looking for 2008 E. Mott Davis Award 
nominations. 
 
Special Committee Reports 
 
Academic Archeology and CRM 
The academic archaeology and CRM committee had 
no report. 
 
Anti-Looting 
The anti-looting committee had no report. 
 
Archeological Survey Standards 
Rachel Feit again clarified her position concerning 
historic sites and consistency in requirements by both 
THC and TxDOT. She suggested that we might want 
to think about a different set of standards for historic 
sites, with a breakdown of requirements for survey, 
testing, and data recovery that would describe the 
level of archival work necessary at each stage. At this 
point it was suggested that we create a new ad-hoc 
committee to take care of Performance Standards.  
Rachel Feit volunteered to be the committee chair. 
 
History 
Doug Boyd, Committee Chair, requested that past 
officers submit their files to him to be curated at 
CAR. 
 
Membership 
Allen Bettis and Steve Ahr, Committee Chairs, had 
no report. 
 

Agency Reports 
 
THC 
Pat Mercado-Allinger reported on the curatorial 
certification status. She announced that the Texas 
Preservation Trust Grant awarded almost $70,000.  
She reminded the membership that they are still 
accepting applications for curatorial certification and 
preservation grants. Pat discussed the transfer of 18 
historic sites to the THC. The transfer will create a 
new division that will oversee these sites. The 
collections will be transferred to the THC as well.  
Pat also announced that they are accepting 
applications to fill the various vacancies. Pat called to 
our attention that Proposition 4, which is connected 
to funding for the transferred sites, was on the 
November ballot.   
 
Pat updated the membership on the legal issues 
associated with the Wilson-Leonard Site. The 
Wilson-Leonard site was donated to the THC in 1992 
with a reverter clause. A land developer needed road 
access to the area behind the site. The Archaeology 
Conservancy would pay for the testing of a 0.25 acre 
area with shallow upland/bedrock soils, in exchange 
for the preservation of 0.33 acres of alluvial soils. 
When the individual who donated the site to THC 
passed away, the title company had read the language 
in the deed to the descendents, who then argued that 
they had a clause to take back the land. The 
Archeology Conservancy filed a lawsuit in return 
stating that they did not break the reverter clause. The 
Judge ultimately decided that the reverter clause had 
NOT been met. The Archeology Conservancy is 
appealing the case.   
 
Pat announced that the Travis County Commissioners 
had passed the law allowing metal detecting in city 
parks, but the law is under appeal to the Attorney 
General. The language is specific, but the 
enforcement is minimal.   
 
TPWD 
Margaret Howard stated that 93 state parks are still 
under the control of Texas Parks and Wildlife, and 
they finally received additional funding. She also 
announced they had some job vacancies to fill. 
 
TxDOT 
Scott Pletka announced that there is a change in the 
administration at TxDOT and that they are 
reprioritizing to focus primarily on safety projects 
such as bridges and road widening. TxDOT staff will 
be taking on more of their own projects. Scott 
mentioned that they are still not satisfied with the 
research designs that they have received. At this 
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point, TxDOT will be taking more of an active role in 
the development of research designs. He also 
mentioned that TxDOT will be developing protocols 
for specific analyses to help broad application of 
cross site research. This will include minimal set of 
observation data. Once a draft is developed, it will be 
circulated for outside input. Scott also announced that 
the some of the General Services contracts will be up 
for renewal in late 2008. Lain Ellis added to Scott’s 
discussion by stating that TxDOT’s budgets have 
been slashed from $6 billion to $3.3 billion. 
 
Old Business 
 
Publications Page on CTA Website 
Mindy announced the policies for publications on the 
website. It will be available for posting papers, drafts, 
working papers, reports, etc. CTA presentations will 
also be posted on the website. These documents will 
not be reviewed, but will be sorted at a later date 
depending on the number of documents are received. 
CTA Membership is a requirement to post a 
document.  Proposal should be submitted to Mindy 
(mbonine@swca.com) as a tagged PDF.   
 
CTA Listserv/Mailing list 
Announcement:  Please join the Yahoo! Groups 
CTA_org listserv. You will not received 
announcements unless you sign-up for the listserv!!! 
 
Vote on Draft CTA Curation Prep Guidelines 
The vote was postponed until the Spring 2008 
meeting. 

 
Vote on Bylaws Changes 
Charles made a motion to vote on the changes to the 
CTA Bylaws. The motion was moved, seconded, and 
passed. 
 
New Business 
 
Update on Transfer of Sites to THC 
This topic was discussed extensively during the 
agency reports.  Please see above. 
 
Adding Job Announcements to CTA Website 
Mindy mentioned that the officers had been 
approached by individuals requesting to post a job 
advertisement. It was decided that the postings 
should go on our CTA_org listserv rather than on the 
general website. 
 
Anti-Looting Committee Changed to Advisory Board 
Volunteers are needed to be on the board! 
 
A second announcement encouraging the 
membership to attend the CTA/TAS “Careers in 
Archeology” Social was made. As there was no other 
business, Charles asked for a motion to adjourn.  The 
motion was seconded, and the meeting adjourned at 
11:07 PM.   
 
 

 
 
PROPOSED REVISIONS TO 
BYLAWS 

 
 

Below are proposed changes to the CTA bylaws to 
be voted on during the Spring Meeting. Charles 
Frederick, President, has suggested the following 
addition to the bylaws, in order to accommodate the 
suggestion that a Spring meeting be held at a major 
university in order to attract new members from 
current Anthropology and Archaeology students. 
This change will considered for approval at the 
Spring Meeting. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
EXISTING BYLAWS OF THE 

COUNCIL OF TEXAS ARCHEOLOGISTS 
 

ARTICLE VI. Meetings 
Section I. Regular Meetings 
There shall be two regular meetings held each year: 
(1) Fall Meeting, held in conjunction with the Annual 
Meeting of the Texas Archeological Society unless 
decided otherwise at the Spring Meeting, and (2) 
Spring Meeting, in Austin, Texas, the date of which 
shall be selected at the preceding regular Fall 
Meeting. Notification of members to the last known 
address shall be made at least 15 days prior to any 
meetings. 
 

PROPOSED CHANGES 
 

ARTICLE VI. Meetings 
Section I. Regular Meetings 
There shall be two regular meetings held each year: 
(1) Fall Meeting, held in conjunction with the Annual 
Meeting of the Texas Archeological Society unless 
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decided otherwise at the Spring Meeting, and (2) 
Spring Meeting, in Austin, Texas, unless another 
location is agreed upon by a majority vote of the 
membership at the previous Fall Meeting, the date of 
which shall be selected at the preceding regular Fall 
Meeting. Notification of members to the last known 
address shall be made at least 15 days prior to any 
meetings. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
ANNOUNCEMENTS AND 

UPDATES 
 

Recent Staff Changes at the THC Archeology 
Division 

 
By Pat Mercado-Allinger, 

Texas Historical Commission 
 
Since 1995, Brett Cruse has been a valued and 
productive member of the THC’s Archeology 
Division (AD) staff. A key success of his tenure as 
regional archeologist for the Plains and 
Mountain/Pecos regions was the Red River War 
Archeological Project. His scholarship and tenacity 
led to the rediscovery of the locations of several 
battles waged during the U.S. Army’s campaign in 
the mid-1870s to remove the remnant tribes of the 
Southern Plains to Oklahoma Territory reservation 
lands. This fall, Brett chose to pursue a new 
challenge as archeologist for the agency’s recently 
established Historic Sites Division. We had come to 
rely upon Brett’s depth of knowledge and experience 
and his departure left the Archeology Division with a 
daunting task—that of finding his replacement. We 
were sad to lose him but nevertheless wish Brett 
every success in his new position. 
 
We are delighted to announce Tiffany Osburn now 
fills the regional archeologist position. Her 
responsibilities include coordination with 
archeological stewards, participation in targeted 
archeological investigations, promotion of 
archeological preservation and a wide range of 
regional public outreach activities. 
 
The accompanying map (see following page) shows 
the THC’s archeological regions and assignments, 
along with contact information. 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

2008 East Texas Archeological Conference 
 
The 2008 East Texas Archeological Conference will 
be held on Saturday, February 16, 2008 from 8:30 
AM to 4:00 PM at the Robert M. Muntz Library 
(Room 401) at the University of Texas at Tyler. This 
is the 15th meeting of this conference sponsored by 
the Texas Archeological Society – Region 4, the 
Friends of Northeast Texas Archeology, the Deep 
East Texas Archeological Society and other regional 
organizations. The conference brings together 
avocational and professional archeologists as well as 
the general public to discuss recent archeological 
discoveries and research in East Texas. If you are 
interested in presenting a paper or poster, or for more 
information contact Tom Middlebrook, 
TMdlbrk@aol.com, cell 936-556-0854. 
 
 

Conservation of Metal Artifacts 

There has been a discussion lately about the problem 
of metal objects not being properly conserved prior to 
their placement in a curatorial facility, and the 
President has been asked to place the issue on the 
Spring meeting agenda. Most ferrous objects that 
have been collected are discarded prior to curation of 
collections; in most cases, the THC has no problem 
approving such discards. However, there are also 
many projects that produce significant metal artifacts 
that are worthy of curation and it's hard to think of 
many cases where those objects are receiving proper 
conservation treatment prior to curation. This 
problem is not just a concern to PIs and CRM firms, 
it's also that in some cases the curatorial facilities are 
not requiring the objects to be conserved prior to 
accepting them. Because of this, it would be 
advantageous for primary curatorial facility personnel 
to attend the Spring meeting so that they may join in 
on this conversation. 
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LIST OF COMMITTEES AND 
COMMITTEE CHAIRS 
 
Please send any corrections to the Newsletter Editor. 
 
Committees 
 
Academic Archeology and CRM 
Britt Bousman 
bousman@txstate.edu  
 
Auditing * 
Mark Denton 
Mark.Denton@thc.state.tx.us 
 
Communications * 
Mindy Bonine 
mbonine@swca.com 

Contractor's List * 
Erin Watkins 
 jjwatts@pbsj.com  
 
Curation * 
Pat Clabaugh 
pclabaugh@tamu.edu 
 
Governmental Affairs * 
Rachel Feit 
rfeit@ecommcorporation.com 

 
History 
Doug Boyd 
dboyd@paiarch.com 
 
Membership 
Allen Bettis and Steve Ahr 
abettis@dot.state.tx.us, ahrs@pbworld.com 
 
Multicultural Relations * 
Mary Jo Galindo 
mgalindo@swca.com 
 
Nominating * 
Russ Brownlow 
russ_brownlow@horizon-esi.com  
 
Public Education * 
David O. Brown 
david.brown@mail.utexas.edu  
 
Publications Webpage 
Scott Pletka 
spletka@dot.state.tx.us  
 
Survey Standards 
Marianne Marek 
marianne@nstci.com  
 

 
*Indicates a Standing Committee 
 
 
Officers (Executive Committee) 
 
President 
Nick Trierweiler 
nickt@ecommcorporation.com 
 
Immediate Past President 
Charles Frederick 
chasuz@toast.net 
 
Secretary-Treasurer  
Marie Archambeault 
marie.archambeault@utsa.edu  
 
Newsletter Editor 
Mindy Bonine 
mbonine@swca.com 
 



CTA Newsletter 32(1)                                              14

Council of Texas Archeologists 
Proposed 2008 Budget 

 Proposed 2008 Budget 
INCOME  
Individual Memberships (170-$25 & 10-$15) 4,400.00
PayPal fees Individual (25-$1) 25.00
Student Memberships (14) 210.00
PayPal fees Student (2-$1) 2.00
Institution/Library Memberships (0) 25.00
Contractor Listing Fees (53) 5,300.00
PayPal fees Contractors (35-$4) 140.00
Money Market Interest 50.00
Scholarship Fund Interest/Donations 300.00
TOTAL INCOME 10,452.00
    
GENERAL EXPENDITURES  
Newsletter (Printing and Postage) 25.00
Administrative Costs 200.00
Web Page Registration ($45/yr paid for 2 yrs)  60.00
Spring Meeting Expenses 800.00
Fall TAS/CTA Social 525.00
PayPal Fees 167.00
TOTAL GENERAL EXPENDITURES 1,777.00
  
COMMITTEE EXPENDITURES  
Curation 50.00
Governmental Affairs 50.00
Membership 200.00
Multicultural Relations 50.00
Public Education  100.00
Anti-Looting 250.00
Communications  0.00
General Committee Expenses 50.00
TOTAL COMMITTEE EXPENDITURES 750.00
  
DONATIONS  
Archeological Conservancy 500.00
Scholarship Endowment Fund 500.00
Texas Archeology Awareness Month 1,000.00
TAAM Events (divided among 3 applicants) 900.00
TAS Donors Fund 300.00
Ceramic Database Development 0.00
Texas Beyond History 2,000.00
Native American Field School Scholarship 1,500.00
TOTAL DONATIONS 6,700.00
    
TOTAL EXPENDITURES 9,227.00
  
OVERALL BALANCE 1,225.00
  
Current Assets  
Checking Account (as of 31 January 08) 12,583.08
Money Market Account (as of 31 January 08) 8,835.45
Scholarship Endowment Fund (as of 31 January 08) 7,729.14
Current Assets Total: $29,147.67



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 Address correction only (see below) 
 I wish to join or renew my membership in CTA. 

 
 Company/Contractor to be listed $100.00 

 (Company listing also requires one of the following professional categories.) 

 Professional (annual income more than $20,000 per year) 25.00 

 Professional (annual income less than $20,000 per year) 15.00 
 

 Student (annual income more than $20,000 per year) 25.00 
 Student (annual income less than $20,000 per year) 15.00 

 
 Institution/Library (receive CTA newsletter only, no voting privileges) 25.00 

 
 Total amount remitted to CTA $  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
For additional information or questions, please contact the committee chairs for the Membership 
and Contractor’s List, or the Secretary-Treasurer. 
 
 

Membership is based on the calendar year January-December 

Council of Texas Archeologists
Membership and 
Renewal Form 

Return to: 
 
Marie Archambeault, CTA Secretary-Treasurer 
Cultural Resources Program 
Texas Military Forces (JFTX-EV) 
P.O. Box 5218 
Austin, TX 78763-5218 

 

Name (please print):   

Company/Institution:  

Address:   

City/State/Zip:   

Phone:    FAX:   

e-mail:   


